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BOARD OF RETIREMENT

FRESNO COUNTY EMPLOYEES’ RETIREMENT ASSOCIATION

March 7, 2007 

Trustees Present:

Alan Cade, Jr.

Michael Cardenas


Steve Jolly


A. Papaleo


Stephanie Savrnoch
John Souza

Trustees Absent:

Vicki Crow


Phil Larson


William Storey

Others Present:

Ronald S. Frye, Alternate Trustee


Jeffrey MacLean, Wurts & Associates


Stephen A. Burlingame, Trust Company of the West


Delia M. Roges, Trust Company of the West


Michael Cunningham, Retired FCERA Member


Bob Solis, Retired FCERA Member


Kevin Smith, SEIU


Barbara Booth Grunwald, Deputy County Counsel


Roberto L. Peña, Retirement Administrator


Becky Van Wyk, Assistant Retirement Administrator


Elizabeth Avalos, Administrative Secretary


Sign in Sheet Attached

1. Call to Order

Chair Jolly called the meeting to order at 8:43 AM.
2. Public Presentations 

None.

Consent Agenda/Opportunity for Public Comment
Roberto L. Peña, Retirement Administrator, pulled Consent Agenda Item 10 for discussion.

A motion was made by Trustee Souza, seconded by Trustee Savrnoch, to Approve Consent Agenda Items 3-9 and 11-13. VOTE: Unanimous (Absent – Crow, Larson, Storey)

*3.
Approve the February 21, 2007 Retirement Board Regular Meeting Minutes 
RECEIVED AND FILED; APPROVED
*4.
Retirements
RECEIVED AND FILED; APPROVED
	Stephen Barile
	Public Works & Planning
	12.99

	Melvin J. Blue
	Behavioral Health, Deferred
	9.04

	Joyce Collins
	E&TA
	13.00

	Cheryl G. Dinnell
	Sheriff
	21.87

	Magdalena Franco
	VMC, Deferred
	17.22

	Boyd H. Hall
	Behavioral Health
	28.14

	Heide Hassenteufel
	Behavioral Health
	12.49

	Paul S. Hokokian
	Child Support Services
	20.23

	Charlene O. Lund
	Community Health, Deferred
	13.92

	Cynthia McMillen
	VMC, Deferred
	10.74

	Grace Solis
	Public Defender
	17.78

	Bobbie Gene Schletewitz
	General Services
	17.70

	Louise Symonds
	Children & Family Services
	28.02

	Maria Tamayo
	VMC, Deferred
	7.43

	Gary C. Tatham
	Sheriff
	32.97

	Eric R. Thompson
	Sheriff
	32.35

	Patsy J. Waderker Perry
	Children & Family Services
	25.40

	Ronald D. Weaver
	Public Works & Planning
	32.12


*5.
Deferred Retirements 


RECEIVED AND FILED; APPROVED
	Vicki Do-Wong
	Children & Family Services
	5.71

	Kimberly Forbes
	Children & Family Services
	5.18

	Silvia R. Garcia
	Child Support Services
	8.56

	Gloria Jaramillo
	Sheriff
	7.41

	Gunnar H. Jensen
	Library
	1.60

	Toni Jones
	NCFPD
	5.33

	Juanita Kallal
	E&TA
	18.93

	Gregory Koster
	Library
	7.88

	Marcus Olivares
	E&TA
	25.50

	Jaswinder Sra
	E&TA
	5.15

	Diana Tellez
	E&TA
	11.95


 *6.
Request to Rescind Deferred Retirements 


RECEIVED AND FILED; APPROVED
	Ernestine Faggionato
	VMC
	10.92


 *7.
Request to Purchase General Service as Safety Time – Gary Torres 
RECEIVED AND FILED; APPROVED
 *8.
Most recent investment returns, performance summaries and general investment information from investment managers 
RECEIVED AND FILED
 *9.
Public Records Requests and/or Retirement Related Information Requests from Imperial County Employees’ Retirement System; Stephan Gutie; Paul Dictos; Doug Hogel, Cooperative Research Services; and Sandra Brock, Active FCERA Member  
RECEIVED AND FILED
*10.
Correspondence to FCERA Members dated March 2, 2007 regarding the implementation of the revised contribution rates for the remaining 2006-07 fiscal year 
Roberto L. Peña, Retirement Administrator, called the Board’s attention to an e-mail dated March 2, 2007 that was sent to the FCERA membership regarding the implementation of the revised contribution rates that will be effective with the March 9, 2007 paycheck. Mr. Peña thanked the Board of Retirement, Board of Supervisors, FCERA Staff, and the County departments for their part in implementing the revised contribution rate in a timely manner.

Mr. Peña noted that a “retirement contribution calculator” has been placed on the FCERA website to aid the membership in estimating the impact that the new rates will have on their retirement contribution.

A motion was made by Trustee Savrnoch, seconded by Trustee Souza, to Approve Consent Agenda Item 10. VOTE: Unanimous (Absent – Crow, Larson, Storey)
RECEIVED AND FILED; APPROVED 
*11.
Report on Trustee John Souza’s attendance at the Extra-Ordinary Business Meeting and Educational Symposium sponsored by the State Association of County Retirement Systems (SACRS) 
RECEIVED AND FILED 
*12.
Memorandum from John Wasnock, Wurts & Associates, regarding Personnel Departure at Franklin Templeton International 
RECEIVED AND FILED
*13.
Request for approval to raise $20 million in cash from Fixed Income Managers BlackRock, Inc. and Western Asset Management Company to implement the Cash Equitization Strategy 
RECEIVED AND FILED; APPROVED
  14.
Performance and Economic Summary report presented by Stephen A. Burlingame, Portfolio Manager and Delia M. Roges, Senior Vice President - Trust Company of the West (TCW) 
Jeffrey MacLean, Wurts & Associates, reminded the Board that Trust Company of the West (TCW) manages approximately $100 million for FCERA in a highly concentrated Large Cap Growth Portfolio. Mr. MacLean noted that TCW’s holdings tend to be well known, highly regarded companies that have franchises.
Mr. MacLean reviewed the 3 year performance history and noted that for the year ending 2006 the portfolio lost 4.3% for the calendar year compared to the benchmark which earned 9.1% for the same time period. On a two year basis, TCW is down 690 basis points (7%) to the benchmark, and since inception (June 30, 2004) they are underperforming the benchmark by approximately 450 basis points.

Mr. MacLean recommended that the Board place TCW on watch.

Discussions, questions, and comments followed regarding the underperformance, strategy and personnel changes at TCW.

In response to a question from Michael Cunningham, Retired FCERA Member, regarding the amount currently invested with TCW, Mr. MacLean noted that approximately $104 million (6% of the equity portfolio) is invested with TCW.

Delia M. Roges, TCW, stated that 2006 was a challenging year for TCW and noted that the firm takes a long term approach to investing. TCW manages $150 Billion in assets and most are in traditional fixed income and equities.
Stephen A. Burlingame, TCW, gave a brief overview of the investment philosophies and processes and reviewed their long term performance. 
Mr. Burlingame reviewed the issues that lead to the underperformance in 2006 and noted that 70% of the portfolio has a higher expected earnings growth rate than the Russell 1000 Growth in 2007.
Discussions, questions, comments followed regarding the investment strategy as it relates to the current portfolio holdings and issues related to risk taking.

In response to a question from Trustee Savrnoch regarding the possibility of reducing TCW’s fees until the performance improves, Mr. MacLean suggested that he work with TCW regarding a performance based fee and report his findings to the Board at a later meeting. The Board agreed.

Discussions, questions, and comments followed regarding Mr. MacLean’s recommendation to place TCW on watch.
A motion was made by Trustee Savrnoch, seconded by Chair Jolly, to place TCW on watch. VOTE: Unanimous (Absent – Crow, Larson, Storey)
RECEIVED AND FILED; APPROVED
Discussions, questions, and comments followed regarding the reasons that TCW sold the Getty Images, Starbucks, and Cisco stocks and Glen Bickerstaff and his role as an advisor for TCW.
15.
Presentation of the December 31, 2006 Investment Performance Review presented by Jeffrey MacLean, Wurts & Associates 

Jeffrey MacLean began the presentation by reviewing the economic growth and consumer confidence as they relate to the slowing of the U.S. market environment.

Mr. MacLean gave a brief overview of the U.S. Equity and Fixed Income markets and International market environments.

At the request of Roberto L. Peña, Retirement Administrator, Mr. MacLean clarified that diversification of asset classes and styles are the basis for continuing the growth/value approach even though value has out performed growth over the past 10 years.


Mr. MacLean reviewed FCERA’s portfolio and noted that for the quarter the total fund earned 6.5% on a net basis which puts FCERA in the 5th percentile compared with other public retirement systems.


Mr. MacLean reviewed the Domestic and International equities and noted that a “Since Inception Date and Return” feature has been added to the Executive Summary portion of the report.


Mr. MacLean concluded the presentation by apologizing to the Board for the late arrival of the Investment Report.
RECEIVED AND FILED
16.
Presentation of the December 31, 2006 Guideline Compliance Report presented by Jeffrey MacLean, Wurts & Associates 

Jeffrey MacLean, Wurts & Associates, stated that all managers are in compliance and had no concerns to report.

RECEIVED AND FILED
A motion was made by Chair Jolly, seconded by Trustee Souza, to Receive and File the December 31, 2006 Investment Performance Review and Guideline Compliance Report. VOTE: Unanimous (Absent – Crow, Larson, and Storey)

17. Proposal for making refunds to safety members to account for excess 2006-2007 member contributions based on actuary’s incorrect salary increase assumption in 2005 valuation report; refunds to be made in connection with Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) Unfunded Actuarial Accrued Liability (UAAL) refunds 
Roberto L. Peña, Retirement Administrator, opened discussions by reminding the Board that the revised employee retirement contribution rates for the remainder of the 2006-07 fiscal year included a correction for an incorrect salary increase assumption, which affected safety member rates. The error was identified by The Segal Company (Segal) during the Actuarial Valuation audit.

Mr. Peña requested that the Board approve Administration’s recommendation to include the refund of excess contributions collected as a result of the salary assumption error in the same manner and with the refund of the member payments toward the Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) Unfunded Actuarial Accrued Liability (UAAL). Mr. Peña noted that the salary increase assumption error resulted in approximately an additional 0.4% of salary paid by safety members for the first nine months of 2006-07.
In response to a question from Trustee Savrnoch regarding the refund of excess contributions, Mr. Peña clarified that the error would be corrected in the same manner and with the refund of the member payments towards COLA UAAL, including interest.
Discussions, questions, and comments followed regarding the refund process timeline.

In response to a question from Chair Jolly regarding the cause of the error, Mr. Peña stated that Segal had observed that Public Pension Professionals (PPP) had applied an incorrect salary increase assumption (inflation factor was applied twice) that overstated the rates.
In response to a question from Trustee Souza regarding possible mistakes made by PPP in prior years’ valuations, Mr. Peña stated that it is his belief that as Segal reviews the prior years’ contributions to obtain the correct contribution rates other issues may surface. 
In response to a question from Trustee Cade regarding the need for internal controls that would minimize actuarial mistakes in the future, Mr. Peña stated that any mistakes would be identified through FCERA’s actuarial audit processes. Mr. Peña noted that he would request from Segal, information regarding the firm’s internal controls for preventing/minimizing mistakes.

A motion was made by Trustee Savrnoch, seconded by Trustee Souza, to include the refund of excess contributions collected as result of the salary assumption error in the same manner and with the refund of the member payments towards the COLA UAAL and to seed information from Segal regarding their internal control processes.

Discussions, questions, and comments followed regarding the importance on internal controls and the timeline in which actuarial audits are to be performed. Kevin Smith, SEIU, expressed his appreciation to the Board for their efforts in mitigating future actuarial mistakes.

In response to question from Bob Solis, Retired FCERA Member, regarding a recent article published in The Fresno Bee, Mr. Peña clarified that the audit performed by Segal was the first audit of the actuarial process and not the first financial audit of FCERA as reported. Mr. Peña noted that financial audits have been performed since the 1940’s.

Discussions, questions, and comments followed regarding the importance of the Board’s input on all matters relating to FCERA’s service providers.

At the request of Trustees Souza and Savrnoch regarding the COLA UAAL overpayment, Mr. Peña clarified that, barring any unforeseen issues, it is anticipated that the COLA UAAL refunds would be issued late June 2007.


Chair Jolly restated the motion as follows:

A motion was made by Trustee Savrnoch, seconded by Trustee Souza, to include the refund of excess contributions collected as result of the salary assumption error in the same manner and with the refund of the member payments towards the COLA UAAL and to seed information from Segal regarding their internal control processes. VOTE: Unanimous (Absent – Crow, Larson, Storey)
RECEIVED AND FILED; APPROVED
18. Discussion and appropriate action on the impact that the Board’s recent actions on Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) Unfunded Actuarial Accrued Liability (UAAL) adjustments will have on service credit purchases 
Roberto L. Peña, Retirement Administrator, opened discussions by clarifying that the Board’s recent decision regarding the Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) Unfunded Actuarial Accrued Liability (UAAL) impacts the service credit purchase calculations. Mr. Peña noted that only those members who have or are currently purchasing service credit for the same period in which the overpayment occurred will be affected.

Mr. Peña stated that the Agenda Item was for informational purposes only and no action by the Board was required.

NO ACTION TAKEN 
19. Discussion and appropriate action on Amendment to the FCERA Administrative Budget for fiscal year 2006-07 presented by Roberto L. Peña, Retirement Administrator 
Roberto L. Peña, Retirement Administrator, opened discussions by reminding of the Board of the need to amend the Administrative Budget in order to update the PENSIONS™ system so that the new benefit tier and calculation process related to the refund of the Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) Unfunded Actuarial Accrued Liability (UAAL) process could be implemented. 
In response to the Board’s prior requests for additional information related to 1) the costs associated with implementing the new benefit tier in “phases” and 2) an update on the urgency legislation needed to allow Fresno County to proceed with implementing the new retirement tier negotiated with SEIU, Mr. Peña stated that dividing the project into phases would enable FCERA to test the modifications as they are completed and reduce delay in other work. Although Watson Wyatt (Wyatt) was unable to provide costs by phase, the contract with Wyatt only requires payment for work completed to date and if the project was stopped before completion, the entire $125,000 would not be due.
Mr. Peña noted that FCERA were recently notified by the County of Fresno that Assemblymember Nicole Parra has agreed to carry the urgency legislation needed to allow Fresno County to proceed with implementing the new retirement benefit tier. The urgency legislation, if approved and signed by the governor, will become effective immediately. In order for FCERA to be ready to proceed with the implementation timely, then FCERA must begin working on the changes immediately.
For disclosure purposes Trustee Savrnoch stated that she is not a SEIU member, however, she is a member of a bargaining unit that will benefit from the legislation if approved. Trustee Savrnoch stated that because she would not personally benefit more than any other member, she would not recuse herself from the discussion.
In response to a question from Chair Jolly regarding an official request from the County to proceed with updating the system, Mr. Peña stated that he had not received such a request by the County, however, in anticipation of the change and in order to proceed in a timely manner, FCERA must begin implementing the changes immediately.
In response to a question from Trustee Savrnoch regarding the urgency legislation, Becky Van Wyk, Assistant Retirement Administrator, stated that the current legislation is based on a 3 year final compensation and the existing Tier 2 is based on a 1 year final compensation. Ms. Van Wyk noted that the pension system would need to be updated in the event that the legislation is not approved and the County decided to adopt and change the current Tier 2 to a 3 year final compensation benefit.

Discussions, questions, and comments followed regarding the likelihood of the legislation being approved and the latest possible date that system changes could begin while maintaining the integrity of the County’s anticipated implementation date.
Discussions, questions, and comments followed regarding the County possibly absorbing the initial costs of the system change.

Mr. Peña strongly expressed the need to move ahead with the implementing the changes to the pension system and recommended that the Board approve the use of the $59,000 currently available and return to the Board at the April 4, 2007 Regular Board Meeting with an update on the urgency legislation and final approval of the additional $125,000.

A motion was made by Chair Jolly, seconded by Trustee Souza, to table the Agenda Item until detailed information is available.

Mr. Peña stated his position to use the $59,000 currently available in the budget and to move forward with the project unless directed not to do so. 

Chair Jolly restated the motion as follows:

A motion was made by Chair Jolly, seconded by Trustee Souza, to table the Agenda Item until more information is available and direct Administration not to spend money on implementing the changes at this time and to contact the County requesting a guarantee that they will pay the costs incurred if the legislation does not pass. VOTE: Unanimous (Absent – Crow, Larson, Storey)
RECEIVED AND FILED; APPROVED 
20. Discussion and appropriate action on the SACRS 2007-2008 Nominees/Candidates for President, Vice President, Treasurer, and Secretary 
Roberto L. Peña, Retirement Administrator opened discussions by stating that the State Association of County Retirement Systems (SACRS) is requesting that the Board approve the candidates or submit the name of an eligible candidate for nomination for the annual SACRS Executive Committee Elections. Mr. Peña noted that Vicki Crow, Fresno County Auditor-Controller/Treasurer-Tax Collector is a candidate for the position of Treasurer.
A motion was made by Trustee Souza, seconded by Trustee Savrnoch to endorse the slate as proposed. VOTE: Unanimous (Absent – Crow, Larson, Storey)

RECEIVED AND FILED; APPROVED
Roberto L. Peña, Retirement Administrator, pulled Closed Session Agenda Item 21.A.1. as there was nothing to discuss.
21. Closed Session:

A. Conference with Legal Counsel –  Actual  Litigation  - pursuant to G.C. §54956.9(a)

1. County of Fresno v. Board of Retirement
B.
Conference with Legal Counsel – Potential Litigation – pursuant to G.C. §54956.9(c) – possible initiation of litigation (two cases)
22. Report from Closed Session

21.A.1.
Pulled.

21.B.1.
Nothing to Report


Chair Jolly departed at 12:04 PM.

23. Report from FCERA Administration
Roberto L. Peña, Retirement Administrator, reported on the following items:

1. Administration has provided the Board with communications received from FCERA Members regarding various topics. Mr. Peña noted that it is customary for Administration to provide the Board with all communications from FCERA Members and others as well.

2. The information regarding the upcoming SACRS Spring Conference 2007 has been distributed and due to Elizabeth Avalos on or before March 27, 2007.
3. Mr. Peña thanked the anonymous donor for the gift of the American and State flags being displayed in the FCERA Boardroom.  
24. Report from County Counsel

1.
Report on CALAPRS Attorneys’ Roundtable held on January 26, 2007.
25. Board Member Announcements or Reports
1.
Trustee Papaleo commented on the Final Compensation issue.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:16 PM.


Roberto L. Peña

Secretary to the Board
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